Quietway 2

Notes from Southwark Cyclists meeting with Chris Mascord (Southwark Council)

Written by Bruce Lynn, 04 July 2014

Present Alistair Hanton, Jeremy Leach, Jane Davis (Lewisham Cyclists), Chris Mascord + 2 colleagues

Route

Runs from Webber St in the west to South Bermondsey Station in the east.  Includes the relevant part of the Central Grid plus the new Quietway route.  New route uses segments of NR425 (Connect 2 route) and LCN 2 and 22.  Route is shown at https://goo.gl/maps/TttKh.  Disappointingly, Southwark are not involved in making the new path from South Bermondsey Station to Surrey Canal road.  So we did not find out anything about this crucial link, even though it is partly within Southwark.

NR 425 section. South Bermondsey Station to Oxley Close.  

Already a good route as done last year as part of Connect 2 work.  Further significant improvements planned mainly involve removing barriers to make cycling easier.

Oxley Close to Dunton Rd. 

Unchanged.  These are quiet roads.  Not sure if any help being offered for the right turn from Lynton Rd to Chaucer Drive. We suggested narrowing the entrances at a couple of turnings leading only to car parking spaces.

Crossing Dunton Rd to Willow Walk.

This is an awkward staggered crossing with plenty of quickish traffic along Dunton Rd.  Plan is to provide light controls and an all green pedestrian crossing phase.  This will be an improvement.  However, there is no protection for cyclists on the Quietway from left turning motor traffic (left hook collision).  There is also no facility to help cyclists turn right from Dunton road on to the Quietway.  This is not a major junction, so probably cyclists will cope.  But the junction does not fully meet the criteria set out by TfL that it should feel unthreatening to a new cyclist.

The only way to eliminate the risk of left hooks is a separate phase for cyclists (which Southwark policy requires to be separate from pedestrians). This would reduce traffic capacity and lengthen the cycle-time. Nevertheless, the constraints on traffic flow along Dunton Road are the junctions at the north and south, so the option of a separate cycle phase should be further explored. In any case, the speeds of vehicles approaching on all four arms should be reduced by full width sinusoidal humps on each arm.

Willow Walk, Swan Mead Estate, Webb St, crossing Tower Bridge Rd, Rothsay St.

At the end of Willow Walk the route diverges from the current LCN 22 by continuing straight on through the Swan Mead estate.  The plans for opening up the currently narrow gap to Webb St are excellent.  At Tower Bridge Rd there will be a light controlled crossing for cyclists.  Both Webb St and Rothsay St will become 1-way for motor traffic.  This section looks very good.

Rothsay St, Law St, Tabard St, Pilgrimage St.

The present footpath between Rothsay St and Law St will be improved to include an additional 2-way cycle track.  The stretch from there to Gt Dover St is still not finally settled.  These are quiet streets so it is likely that no special provision will be made.

Pilgrimage St, Crossing Gt Dover St, Globe St

The existing contraflows and light control are kept.  These work pretty well.

Trinity St, Trinity Sq, Crossing Borough High St

Local TRA objections to widening the fancy barriers into Trinity Square have not been overcome.  At Borough High St no facilities are planned to stop left hooks or to facilitate right turns onto or off the Quietway.  The previously planned all green pedestrian phase is being introduced. This junction falls well below the standard expected for a Quietway. Separate cycle phases or other improvements are needed. This is the junction where Southwark cyclist Brigitte Robinson was killed by a left turning lorry in 2000.

Gt Suffolk St, crossing Southwark Bridge Rd, Webber St

Again the crossing of SBR has not been re-designed to eliminate left hook danger or to help right turns.  So again not an unthreatening junction as promised for Quietways.  Quietway plans here are complicated by the redesign of CS7 on SBR, which appear to be being carried out independently to the Quietway planning.  Junction from Webber St into Gt Suffolk St will continue as now (i.e. uncontrolled) with the addition of a keep clear zone to help pedestrians and cyclists across when traffic is stopped at the SBR lights.

Webber St, Blackfriars Rd Crossing.

Considerable thought has gone into this junction, and into the design of the North-South Cycle Superhighway along Blackfriars Rd.  And the Southwark engineers did know about the NS CSH plans.  But this junction is not good for cyclists.  There is no protection from left hooks (every left turn is allowed for motor traffic).  One right turn, from Blackfriars Road south arm to Webber St east arm is properly laid out as a 2 stage right.  But no other 2 stage right turns are planned.  It is likely that quite a few cyclists will use a route along Webber St from the east, then joining Blackfriars road going north and vice versa.  This would provide cyclists from the New Cross direction heading for the West End with a good alternative to the Bricklayers Arms, Elephant and Castle, St Georges Circus route.  

This junction is a nightmare with every turn allowed and a bidirectional CSH on the west side of Blackfriars Rd.  Both the CSH and Q2 are likely to carry 500-1500 cyclists per hour if current projections hold.  The design of this junction may need some radical thinking.  It will probably be necessary to reduce the number of turn options.  In addition it is necessary to review the bi-directional CSH design.  Getting cyclists from the wrong side of the road into Webber St is difficult, a difficulty that disappears if one reverts to the usual simpler design with a unidirectional cycle route on both sides of the road.  And it is likely that these problems will recur at the two other junctions on Blackfriars Rd (Southwark St, Union St) that are much busier than the Webber St junction.

Summary

1. Some very good stuff here, and pretty much everything an improvement.

2. However the aim of a route that new cyclists would find unthreatening is not met.

3. Crucially protection from left-turning motor traffic, a common cause of collisions, is largely absent.

4. The requirement for safe right turns within, onto and off the route has also largely not been met.

Appreciation

Many thanks to Chris, Dileep and Gaurav for a full and helpful discussion.

